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MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE

WOODMEN ROAD METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

HELD

MARCH 4, 2008
Pursuant to posted notice, the regular meeting of the Board of Directors of the Woodmen Road Metropolitan District was held on Tuesday, March 4, 2008 at 8:30 a.m., at the El Paso County Procurement Conference Room.

Attendance
In attendance were Directors:


Also in attendance were:



Doug Woods, President/Director

Pete Susemihl, Susemihl, McDermott 

Rusty Green, Director



& Cowan, P.C.

Holger Christiansen, Director

 
Terry Schooler, Schooler & Associates

Tom Cone, Director



Lori VonFeldt-Wingert, S&A



Lindsay Case, Director


Al Watson, Development Services








Stephanie Wasinger, S&A









Don Magill, Magill Consulting









Norm Deeba, Hope Montessori









Randle Case II, Case International









Jeff Green, County Administrator









John McCarty, Dept. of Transportation









Bill Louis, Development Services
1. Call to Order & Certification of the Agenda-


Director Woods called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m. 

2. Approval of Minutes & Excusal-

Director Cone motioned to approve the February 5, 2008 minutes seconded by Director Green.  Motion passed.

3. Projects Report –Mr. Schooler-
a. Segment I Report and Budget Status – Al Watson

Mr. Watson stated that work continues on construction of the approximate 250 feet of road that the District will finish in the spring (possibly May) to coincide with RE Monks when they finish the interchange on Woodmen and Powers.  The project continues to be on schedule and on budget.
b. Capacity Project Schedule/Bid Results-

Mr. Schooler stated that RE Monks is onsite working and making progress.  There is one minor issue with Mountain View Electric regarding an easement on the Case property next to the bridge, but it is not effecting construction yet.  The Capacity Project is expected to be completed by the end of the year.  
c. CDOT Powers Interchange Update-

Mr. Schooler stated that there is a lot of utility work to be completed but the project is progressing.
4. Manager’s Report-
a. Hope Montessori-

Mr. Deeba from Hope Montessori School stated that he had two issues to discuss with the Board.  The first was in regards to the Building Permit Fee.  He was issued an invoice in the amount of: $9,982 from the District.  The second was the ongoing mill levy tax.  Mr. Deeba stated further that the school, which is tax exempt, opened in August 2007 and he would like to pay the Building Permit Fee, but asked the Board to consider waiving any kind of payment in lieu of the property taxes.  The Board concurred that the school was not like other non-profit entities and should not have to pay any other fee than the Building Permit Fee. 
b. Don Magill – Pond 2-

Mr. Magill stated that he is acting consultant for the Woodmen Heights Metro District (WHMD), but more specifically to coordinate a universal problem within the City for Pond 2 and the drainage basin system.  Mr. Magill explained further that the system is broken financially because in the late 80’s and early 90’s the City switched over to detention ponds from channels and what was initially a $2 million project turned into $5 million so the City has always been behind the curve and needed a larger entity to help pay for the ponds in that basin.  There was a self-imposed surcharge for Pond 1 (the original pond) that has been paid for, but there is nothing left for the rest of the ponds, specifically Pond 2.  Mr. Magill stressed the need to complete the phase of Pond 2 that would protect the utilities, Golf Course, and other ponds downstream because they are vulnerable.  
Mr. Magill inferred that the City forced WHMD to build Pond 2, which they came up with about $1.5 million to start construction, but there were problems with the sewer line down Sand Creek, which has blown out so it had to be rerouted.  The construction got as far as building the structure and the cash flow stopped so there is nothing left to finish the project.  The engineers estimated that it would cost approximately $850,000 to construct a dam with a channel to protect the box structure and sewer line.  

Mr. Magill reported that he met with the METEX Metropolitan District and they have agreed to contribute $500,000.  Mr. Susemihl clarified that since METEX is in the process of dissolving there were funds left that would have gone to a municipality or the County and it was preferred that the funds be used by the District.  METEX built a bridge that would be affected if Pond 2 failed so that was their deciding factor to contribute.  

Mr. Magill also asked Colorado Springs Utilities (CSU) to contribute $300,000, but they have refused claiming their line is not at risk and it is not in their budget.  The Storm Water Enterprise was asked to contribute although they agreed to look at the drop checks downstream for further erosion they could not help with Pond 2.  Mr. Magill wrote a letter to City Council regarding CSU and has not heard back from them yet.

Mr. Magill stated there is about $500,000 still needed to complete the protection phase and requested the Board put up $300,000 contingent upon CSU contributing $300,000, which would be put on a recovery program for future payback.  It was noted that the Woodmen Road Metro District is a major contributor to the Sand Creek basin and Pond 2 is a public pond owned by the City.
The Board discussed at length the funding for Pond 2 and Director Case stated that although the WHMD had to put up the funds: approximately $3.5 million, they are not obligated to finish it and once the WHMD funds are spent the City will have to finish it, which will fall to the development community.  
Mr. Susemihl asked if the District would have any funds available without taking out more bond funds.  Mr. Schooler indicated that the District might have approximately $300,000 left over from the newest bond issuance after the Capacity Project has been completed.  Director Case commented that since the pond is public everyone should be paying into it including the District because of the impervious surface of Woodmen Road, which drains into it. 

Mr. Magill emphasized that CSU should be involved and would like to go back to them and tell them that the Board has contributed contingent upon funding from them.  Director Woods stated that the Pond 2 issue would have to be tabled until January or February of 2009 to see where the District is at financially after the Capacity Project has been completed.  Pond 2 will be added to the agendas starting December 2007. 
c. Regional Building (meeting on 2/14/08) –
There was no discussion.
d. Project III (Capacity) Bond Issue-

See 5.a.
e. Permit Activity-

There was no discussion.
f. Development Activity-

There was no discussion.
g. Delinquent Accounts Follow up –
Mr. Schooler stated that Wal-Mart still has not paid their Building Permit Fee for an amount of: $226,000.  Director Cone motioned to authorize Mr. Susemihl to draft a complaint, but not file it yet to urge Wal-Mart to pay the Building Permit Fee.  Director Case seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

h. 6 Lanes/Right-In/Outs/EA Violations-

Mr. Randle Case II discussed at length with the Board the properties along Woodmen Road and the construction of utilities from other developers and districts to promote commercial sites, which would in turn help the District with higher revenues.  Mr. Randle Case II emphasized the need to build bridges to their ultimate width to accommodate future expansion and the cost savings of doing it now.  It was noted that under the FONZI the additional build out would not require additional review by the agencies and would not affect the EA.  Mr. Watson indicated that he had talked with R.E. Monks regarding their schedule and if the decision was made within the next 10 days to widen the north side of the bridge 6’ it would not impact the schedule.  The cost to widen the bridge could be $100,000.
Mr. McCarty agreed with Mr. Randle Case II regarding the need for commercial development with access on Woodmen Road, but stated further that there were two issues that needed to be addressed by the Board.  The first issue of the widening of the bridge 6’ on the north side is a safety issue and Mr. McCarty said he would set up a meeting with Mark Andrews, engineers, and region environmentalist to see what the process would be for the needed widening.  Mr. McCarty said they are not opposing the right-in right-out access for the commercial properties.  
The second issue is regarding the conditions of approval and the responsibility for building lanes 5 and 6 and right now the Woodmen Heights Metro District would have to do it.  Mr. McCarty indicated that if the bridge were to be filled in the middle to accommodate the 5th and 6th lanes it could potentially open up the EA.  If there were funds available to do the middle it could take up to 60 days to get the design change and push the project into 2009.  The cost to expand the bridge could be about $400,000.  Mr. McCarty asked the Board if they were willing to take those chances and have the project delayed even longer.

Mr. McCarty stated that the concern with the City was the condition of approval that the Cases’ are responsible to build lanes 5 and 6, which would put restrictions on their building permits from the City.  There was a meeting with City staff and this issue was raised, but the City will not do anything to slow commercial and will do what they can to encourage development in Colorado Springs per Mr. McCarty.  Director Christiansen disagreed stating that it was impeding all commercial development.  Mr. McCarty stated further that if the District would come up with some language that stated it would continue to have funds available to participate in the building of lanes 5 and 6 in the future it would change the situation.  Mr. Susemihl stated that the language was already in the IGA with the City and the District was only authorized up to $25 million in debt and if the District had to go back to get a vote to raise the debt it would not get it.  Mr. McCarty said that if there were some funds left within the District along with the funds that would come from CDOT and the County the FHA wouldn’t open the EA and they could fill the middle lanes of the bridge in the future.  The main issue with the City is getting the developers off the hook for building lanes 5 and 6 and they want another way to insure it will be done in the future.  

The Board discussed at length the long term affects of the commitment to the District.  The Board decided that as long as it didn’t become a burden to the community more than what was already committed (not to exceed the $25 million cap as stated in the Service Plan) they would agree to it.  Mr. McCarty requested a letter from the District explaining the Service Plan and IGA, which allows for future improvements.

Mr. Jeff Green stated that it would cost approximately $400,000 to expand the center of the bridge now and might be $1 million later.  Mr. Susemihl said that the District has no problem offsetting the future costs as long as it did not exceed the cap.  Mr. Schooler indicated that $200,000 of the contingency could fund the 6’widening of the bridge, but Mr. McCarty stated that the Capacity Project has already exceeded the budget because of the muck.        
Director Green motioned to authorize to amend the R.E. Monks contract to add the 6’ addition to the north side of the bridge if there are no EA issues and will not cause any further delays to the Capacity Project and the District will pay for it only if there are available funds otherwise the developer to the north will pay for it and the District will reimburse when future funds are available.  The District will fill the center portion of the bridge for lanes 5 and 6 contingent upon District funds and authorize Mr. Susemihl to write a letter to the County regarding future participation of the 5th and 6th lanes not to exceed the District’s current authorized debt cap of $25 million.  The motion was seconded by Director Cone.  Motion passed.

Mr. Susemihl will prepare a resolution to delineate the projects: additional 6’ widening on the north side of the bridge for approximately $100,000, and the filling of the center of the bridge for approximately $400,000 that the District will pay for all or part of depending on sufficient funding and no delay with the EA.
i. Plan Review Report-

There was no discussion.
5. Legal Report-

a. Issuance of Debt/Bond Resolution-
Director Green motioned to approve the Debt/Bond Resolution seconded by Director Cone.  Motion passed unanimously.
6. Old Business-  
Move of approval to pay invoices with authorization to hold the check to Falcon Highlands Metro District until the Wal-Mart area inclusion issues have been resolved made by Director Case seconded by Director Green.  Motion passed.

7. New Business-  There was no new business.
8. General Discussion-   There was no general discussion.

9. Next Meeting-


The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 1, 2008 at 8:30 a.m.  Meetings will continue to be held in the El Paso County Procurement Conference Room on the fourth floor.  
10. Adjournment-
Meeting was adjourned at 10:43 a.m. 

Respectfully Submitted,

________________________________

Terry E. Schooler,

Manager/Assistant Secretary


5 of 5
Development Consultants         Special District Management

(719) 447-1777          www.schoolerandassociates.com          Fax: (719) 575-0088

_1239186766.doc






































































































































































































S
















